STATE BOARD OF PLUMBING
BUSINESS MEETING
MINUTES

Date: 

June 15, 2017
Time: 

10:30 a.m.
Location: 
500 N. Calvert Street



Room 302

Baltimore, MD 21202

Members Present:
Michael Kastner, Chair


Joseph Radtka, Board Member

Richard Bowers, Board Members 


Michael Bowersox, Board Member

Richard J. Small, Board member
Absent: 
Robin Bailey, Executive Director 

Keith Horton, Board Member
Gregory Schott, Board Member

DLLR Officials & Staff Present: 

John Papavasiliou, Deputy Commissioner, Division of Occupational and Professional 
Licensing  

Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General 
Raquel M. Meyers, Administrative Officer
OTHERS PRESENT:  


Diane Kastner, MDPHCC


Nichalas Cummings, LU 486 

Dick Wagner, J. Richard Wagner, PE, LLC 
Dale Troll, MDPT      

CALL TO ORDER: 

Chair, Michael Kastner, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland State Board of Plumbing to Order at 10:40 a.m.
APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA 

Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the proposed agenda without corrections.  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES   

The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on May 18, 2017. Upon Mr. Bowers’ Motion, and Mr. Radtka’s second, and the Board unanimously approved the minutes with corrections. 
PLUMBING COMPLAINTS

Mr. Radtka presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee

Closed Complaints
Investigation 


 
Plum-170050

Plum-170053/58/59

Plum-170060

Plum-170067

Plum-170072

Plum-170077
Plum-170074 

Plum-170079


Plum-170078

Plum-170081

Plum-170082

Plum-170083



Plum-170085



Plum-170086

Upon Mr. Bowers’ Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, 4 in favor and 1 abstained to approve the Complaint Committee report. Mr. Bowersox abstained from the vote due to his absence from the meeting. Mr. Kastner explained to Mr. Bowersox that the Complaint Committee is comprised of 3 members of the Board.  The Committee meets prior to the Board meeting to review complaints each month.    
REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS 

PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for May, 2017: 

            Plumber

     Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested
	Journey Natural Gas Fitter
	6
	3
	3
	50%

	Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter
	34
	13
	21
	38%

	Master Natural Gas Fitter
	1
	1
	0
	100%

	Master Plumber/Gas Fitter
	23
	7
	16
	30%

	                              TOTAL
	64
	24
	40
	38%


Mr. Papavasiliou reported that 64 candidates were tested in May, 24 passed, 40 failed with a 38% passing rate. Since January 2017, the passing rate is 32%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 36%.  There are currently 12,997 active licensees. Mr. Papavasiliou stated that the Board’s numbers have grown since 2005. Mr. Bowersox suggested that PSI report the number of re-takes for the Board to review prior to the next meeting. Mr. Papavasiliou stated that Ms. Bailey will provide the Board with this information prior to the next meeting.     
CONTINUING EDUCATION REPORT

Mr. Bowers stated that he was appointed as the Chair of the Continuing Education Committee to track individuals who have completed their CEU inspector training. At the previous meeting, it was discussed that the State no longer continues to track continuing education. Mr. Bowers requested assistance from Board to track inspector CEU’s. He suggested for providers to send certification to the Board. Mr. Kastner stated that providers are approved by the State Board of Plumbing. The Board tracks sign in sheets for CEU’s. Mr. Bowers suggested for the Board to develop an electronic process instead of tracking sign in sheets. He stated that the sign sheets are turned in there is no other form of documentation once it is approved by the Board. Mr. Bowers reiterated that he would require assistance to track inspector CEU’s.  Mr. Kastner stated that the Board will provide assistance prior to the next meeting.             

OLD BUSINESS

There was no Old Business to discuss.  
NEW BUSINESS
a. Maryland Plumbing & Mechanical Inspectors Association (MPMIA) 
Mr. Radtka stated that he had attended the MPMIA Spring training held on May 6, 2017 in Ocean City, MD. At the previous meeting, the Board approved 2. 0 hours of continuing education credit.  Mr. Radtka requested for the Board to approve 8.0 hours in lieu of the 2.0 hours previously approved at the May 18, 2017 meeting. After a brief discussion, the Board agreed to approve the 8.0 hours of continuing education credit. 
Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Bowers’ second, the Board unanimously voted to approve 8.0 hours of continuing education credit for inspectors who attended the MPMIA Spring training held on May 6, 2017.    

CORRESPONDENCE
a. Backflow-License Expiration/Renewal Question
Counsel stated that the Board had responded last month to Dustin Kruger’s email regarding the recertification of an individual whose backflow/cross connection certification has expired. At that time, he had inquired whether an individual could take the 8-hour recertification course or would be required to complete the initial 32-hour course. The Board determined 8 hours would be sufficient for recertification as long as the individual obtains such training upon expiration of the prior certification. Counsel advised that Mr. Kruger was now asking which course would be sufficient if the individual’s backflow/cross connection certification had lapsed. Diane Kastner, Executive Director, Maryland PHCC provided information regarding the MPHCC curriculum, stating that its instructors are TREEO-certified and that  pre-requisite for journey and master plumber license is the 32-hour course, which expires every three (3) years. If an individual certification is current, or has expired less than 12 months before, an individual is registered for a refresher course, then that individual qualifies to take the 8-hour course. If an individual’s certification has been expired from more than 12 months, then the individual will be required to take the 32-hour backflow certification course. 
As previously mentioned, the Board determined that there is no explicit requirement in State provisions governing the provision of plumbing services for a licensee to complete backflow/cross connection recertification for license renewal. Mr. Kastner stated that TREEO allows a 12-month grace period from the date an individual’s backflow certification expires. An individual has 12-months to obtain the required recertification training through the 8-hour course. Mr. Kastner also presented the policies of other instructional certification organizations, which range from 90 days to 6 months. The Board’s regulations require instructors to recertify every five (5) years to maintain their approval as instructors. In accordance to COMAR 09.20.04.02B (1) and (2), cross connection/backflow recertification is required every three (3) years as a condition of eligibility for continuing education providers, as well as a requirement that Board-approved backflow training must offer recertification training every three (3) years for backflow technician.   
Several instructional certification organizations including the University of Southern California, ASSE, TREEO, etc., all offer recertification by an 8-hour course within expiration periods ranging from 30 days to one (1) year of certification expiration. ASSE International certificates holders are valid for three (3) years from the date of issuance. Certificate holders have up to six (6) months to recertify after expiration. An ASSE-accredited instructor may recertify without exam if the individual has taught an ASSE-approved cross connection course with the previous three (3) years. Mr. Kastner also stated that the Board had discussed requiring recertification up to one (1) year grace period but it was not written in the regulations. The Washington Suburban Sanitary Commission (WSSC) requires that certification must be kept current and or the certification status will not appear on an individual license. WSSC allows 6-month grace period within which to recertify. Baltimore County is the same. After a lengthy discussion, Counsel suggested that the Board recognize a policy with one of the grace periods from the date of expiration to recertify. Mr. Small suggested to the Board to recognize the one (1)-year grace period for recertification. 
Upon Mr. Small’s Motion, and Mr. Bowersox’s second, the Board unanimously voted to accept a one (1) year grace period from the date of expiration to recertify. After one (1) year, an individual will be required to take the 32-hour backflow certification course. The Board recognized that its policy is dependent on the certification provider’s requirement and a certification provider could require the 32-course after a certification expiration of any length. Counsel will provide Mr. Kruger with the Board’s response to his follow-up question.                

b. Backflow Certification
Mr. Kastner stated that correspondence was received by Ms. Cindy Gadow regarding backflow certification dated May 25, 2017. Ms. Gadow inquired about the State law and regulations regarding backflow certification and recertification every three (3) years. The Board determined that there are no explicit statutory or regulatory provisions requiring scheduled recertification as a requirement of license renewal or continued eligibility for licensure by the Board as a plumber/gas fitter. The Board agreed that in order to conduct backflow/cross connection inspections or testing, a licensee must (and an inspector would require that the individual) maintain current recertification by completing an 8-hour recertification course, at minimum. Mr. Kastner stated that the backflow certification renewal is very three (3) years and five (5) years for backflow instructors. Counsel will respond to Ms. Gadow’s inquiry. 
c. Backflow Certification Expiration
Mr. Kastner stated that correspondence was received by Diane Kastner, Executive Director regarding backflow certification expiration dated May 22, 2017. Ms. Kastner requested clarification from TREEO to ensure that Maryland PHCC was abiding by their standards. The Maryland PHCC has been an approved provider of training since 1993. The Maryland PHCC instructors are TREEO-certified and must re-certify every five (5) years.  They offer the initial 32-hour certification course for journey and master plumbers, which expire every three (3) years. Counsel stated that the Board cannot require that a certification provider allow an individual to recertify by an 8-hour refresher course over the 32-hour initial certification course. However, the Board can deny providers that do recognize the Board’s policy with regard to recertification. Mr. Small agreed with Counsel. Counsel stated that the Board may reject recertification obtained more than a year from the date of expiration. Mr. Papavasiliou suggested written language regarding backflow certification to include this guideline for the website. Counsel agreed with Mr. Papavasiliou to have this language reviewed by the Board prior to posting it on the website.        

d.  Gas Course Provider 

Mr. Kastner stated that correspondence was received by Charles L. Chalk, Jr., Chalk Instruction, regarding approval for Gas Course Provider dated June 8, 2017.  Mr. Chalk stated that he has been a gas fitter course instructor for over 22 years.  Also, he stated that he has 27 hour Natural Gas, Propane Gas and 2 PSI Gas Fitters course utilizing NFPS 54 National Fuel Gas Code and NFPA 58 LP Gas Code.  After a brief discussion, the Board agreed that Mr. Chalk must provide information that requires him to be a gas course provider.  Mr. Chalk must submit his course outline, textbook (s), training and facilities where course will be held with his application. Counsel will draft a letter to send to Mr. Chalk prior to the next meeting.
COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel stated that she would like to take this opportunity to introduce the new members of the Board and to provide a brief overview of the Board’s procedures. Counsel explained that the Board has the authority to interpret law, promulgate regulations and COMAR in licensing plumbers in the plumbing industry.  The Board holds monthly meetings, before which, various Committees meet, including the Complaint Committee and Application Committee. The Complaint Committee is comprised of three (3) Board members who make recommendations to the Board on how to handle a consumer compliant, including, refer for criminal charges, close complaints, seek regulatory charges and after an administrative hearing, if warranted, impose a reprimand, civil monetary penalty, etc. From time to time, individual cases may be brought before the Board by Counsel in Executive Session. The ALJ’s recommended decision or consent orders may require the full Board’s guidance, and would be discussed in an Executive Session, if warranted. There are limited reasons for which the Board may convene in Executive Session, including the discussion of confidential information pertaining to a license applicant, or pending litigation. The Chair of the Board presides over meetings and votes to break a tie among Board members. The Chair may also ask make certain requests of Board members and the public to maintain order of meeting, recognize members of the public during a Board meeting, and appoint members to serve on Board committees. Generally, the public must submit a written request to make a presentation to the Board to be placed on a meeting agenda. At the discretion of the Chair, he may recognize public comments and questions during a meeting. Counsel apologized to Mr. Bowers and Mr. Bowersox for not earlier discussing how the Board meetings are held every month. She encouraged them to follow-up after the meeting if they have any questions or concerns regarding Board meetings.  
CHAIR’S REPORT 
There was no Chair’s report offered.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Mr. Papavasiliou stated to the Board that Ms. Bailey is recovering very well. Ms. Bailey has received permission from her doctor to telework. Currently, she is teleworking. Counsel inquired to Mr. Papavasiliou an estimated time for Ms. Bailey to return to work. She is expected to return to work in two months.  Mr. Kastner thanked Mr. Papavasiliou for attending the meeting.    

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Upon Mr. Small’s Motion, and Mr. Radtka’s second, the Board unanimously entered into Executive Session, pursuant to § 3-305 (b)(7) of the General Provisions Article, Maryland Annotated Code, at  11:36 a.m., in the 3rd Floor Conference Room, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, MD 21202, in order to obtain the advice provided by Counsel regarding license applications, examination issues and pending litigation, if appropriate. Upon completion of the Executive Session, the Board reconvened to the public meeting at 12:30 p.m.  

APPROVAL OF FINDINGS OF EXECUTIVE SESSION

The members reviewed the findings of the Executive Session held on June 15, 2017. Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Bowers’ second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the findings of the Executive Session.

ADJOURNMENT

Upon Mr. Bowers’ Motion, and Mr.  Small’s second, the Board unanimously carried to adjourn meeting at 12:32 p.m.
_________________________



__________________________

Chair, Michael Kastner 




Date

Without Corrections ______



With Corrections ______ 
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